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In figures: 

25 young chicks reared for head-starting in Meinypilôgino, chukotka 

9 more potential breeding sites searched with Heritage Expedition 

No more new breeding sites found 

10-11 breeding pairs in Meinypilôgino, Chukotka 

542 SBS records from Japan have been analysed 

2 Spoon-billed sandpiper (one first summer!) in Bohai Bay, Yellow Sea, China in late spring 

28 happy adult SBS in the captive breeding facilities in Slimbridge 

£1195 generated for SBS conservation at the worldôs first SBS devoted wedding! 

 

1) Foreword from the Editor 
 
Dear friends and colleagues,  
 
It has become increasingly difficult to keep up with all the developments over the past half year and I 
apologise now if some of the activities have not been adequately covered by this newsletter. With a better 
understanding of the flyway route and stopover sites we also receive more observations, but many of these 
have not yet been submitted, entered into the database or analysed, and many questions still remain.  
 
The news about the status of the species over the past six months is a mixed bag. For the third time 
Heritage Expeditions supported an extensive search of remote and difficult to access areas in the breeding 
area, but again without finding any new sites (ǎŜŜ wƻŘƴŜȅ wǳǎǎΩ ŦƻǊǿŀǊŘ ŀƴŘ /ƘǊƛǎ /ƻƭƭƛƴǎΩ more detailed 
report). This is, however, in contrast with the development at our core breeding and monitoring site in 
aŜƛƴȅǇƛƭΩƎƛƴƻΣ ǿƘŜǊŜ tŀǾŜƭ ¢ƻƳƪƻǾƛŎƘ ǊŜǇƻǊǘǎ ƻŦ ŀ ǎǘŀōƛƭƛȊƛƴƎ ōǊŜŜŘƛƴƎ ǇƻǇǳƭŀǘƛƻƴ of 9-10 pairs. This is 
particularly encouraging as, with all caution, it could be seen as a further success of our conservation work 
in the non-ōǊŜŜŘƛƴƎ ŀǊŜŀǎΦ hǳǊ ΨƘŜŀŘ-ǎǘŀǊǘƛƴƎΩ ǇǊƻƧŜŎǘ ŜŦŦƻǊǘǎ ǘƻ ƎƛǾŜ ǘƘŜ ȅƻǳƴƎ ǊŀƛǎŜŘ ƛƴ aŜƛƴȅǇƛƭΩƎƛƴƻ a 
good start have been very successful too and WWT reports on this as well as providing an update on the 
captive breeding stock in Slimbridge. 
 
Our efforts in the Gulf of Mottama seem to progress very nicely too, receiving high level attention and 
support from the region, including none other than the Prime Minister of the Mon state himself, as well as 
support from  former hunters, as Phyolay from BANCA reports. However, the country is opening and 
developing fast with unforeseen impacts on the fragile coastal ecosystems. We will have to report in more 
detail on some of the perils of conventional coastal developments in our next newsletters. 
 
We continue to receive support from literally all over the world which is indeed very encouraging. These 
include of course our old friends from BirdLife International and its Species Champions, Wildsounds, 
Heritage Expeditions and the Dutch Birding Association, as well as continued support from Keidanren in 
Tokyo, the Lighthouse and Manfred-Hermsen Foundations in Germany, the RSPB in the UK and the US FWS 
in the US, but more and more also from private donors. However, to devote your own wedding entirely to 
Spoon-billed sandpiper conservation has been unheard of. This is exactly what Ian and Beth Ellis did and we 
would like to thank them and all the others very much for their generous contributions. 
 

Dr Christoph Zöckler, Coordinator SBS TF, August 2013 
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2) Foreword from Rodney Russ, Heritage Expeditions 
 
When I suggested to my staff some years ago that we should consider becoming a species champion for the 
Spoon-billed Sandpiper with BirdLife International, ƛǘ ǿƻǳƭŘ ōŜ ŦŀƛǊ ǘƻ ǎŀȅ ǘƘŜ ƳŀƧƻǊƛǘȅ ŘƛŘƴΩǘ ƪƴƻǿ ǿƘŀǘ ŀ 
Spoon-billed Sandpiper was and they probably thought there were better ways to spend our money.  
 
The year was 2008 and we were developing our Russian Far East expedition cruise programme. We had had 
many setbacks. We missed an entire season because the ship was delayed in a Russian ship yard, the paper 
work and permit applications with the Border Guards, FSB (the modern equivalent of the KGB) and it 
seemed countless other Government agencies, were bogged down or at best only moving at glacial speed. 
It was not a great time to be promoting and investing in a little known species. I was aware of the Spoon-
billed Sandpiper through my interest in rare and endangered species management, something I had been 
involved in professionally for the New Zealand Government. I had worked on Kakapo, Black Robins, Takahe, 
Black Stilt, Saddleback and many others. 
 
Through this work I had become convinced that advocacy was as critical as management and research in 
saving rare species. It was my conviction that conservation was empowering and only made possible by 
communities be they local, national or international. If these communities supported it, anything and 
everything was possible. 
 
Our proposed cruises travelled to the very heart of the breeding ground for this species. Very few people 
had ever seen these birds in breeding plumage let alone on a nest. I approached BirdLife International with 
an audacious plan. We wanted to become a Species Champion for the Spoon-billed Sandpiper but we 
wanted to do more than give money... we wanted to help. We wanted to put teams (paying participants on 
our cruises) on the ground in the known breeding areas to search for breeding birds. This would give 
participants a rare opportunity to hopefully see birds but it would also possibly help find new breeding 
birds. Full credit to Jim Lawrence and his team at BirdLife International, he listened and took our ideas to 
the SBS recovery team and convinced them that they should at least try. 
 
As I write this and reflect on three years of partnering with BirdLife International, Birds Russia and the SBS 
recovery team, it has been one of the most rewarding relationships of my long career developing 
sustainable tourism in remote places. Many of the results are intangible but our teams have searched 
hundreds of hectares of habitat within the known breeding range of the species. Sadly (for the species) we 
ƘŀǾŜƴΩǘ ƭƻŎŀǘŜŘ Ƴŀƴȅ ƴŜǿ ōǊŜŜŘƛƴƎ ǎƛǘŜǎ ōǳǘ ǿŜ ƘŀǾŜ ŜƭƛƳƛƴŀǘŜŘ ŀ ƭƻǘ ƻŦ ŀǊŜŀǎΦ ²Ŝ ƘŀǾŜ ŘƻƴŜ ƛƴ ǘƘree 
years what it would have taken SBS recovery team a lifetime and at no cost to the project. We have helped 
in many other ways as well. One of the most memorable was transporting the first lot of SBS eggs from 
aŜƛƴȅǇƛƭΩƎƛƴƻ to Anadyr. In addition to the SBS work, we have contributed significantly to the general 
knowledge of bird and mammal distribution in the Russian Far East, which will prove invaluable in 
monitoring other species some of which will, if they are not already, face similar problems as the SBS. 
hǳǊ ǿƻǊƪ ƘŀǎƴΩǘ ǎŀǾŜŘ ǘƘŜ ǎǇŜŎƛŜǎ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜǊŜ ƛǎ ǎǘƛƭƭ ŀ ƭƻǘ ƻŦ ǿƻǊƪ ǘƻ ōŜ ŘƻƴŜΣ ōǳǘ ǿƘŀǘ L ƘƻǇŜ ƻǳǊ 
partnership has shown is that empowering communities can achieve great things. This species belongs to 
numerous communities and only when we have empowered them all can there be hope. The SBS recovery 
team and its supporters are doing an amazing job in empowering communities throughout the known SBS 
breeding, migratory and wintering range. I congratulate them and encourage them in their work and hope 
that others may be inspired and encouraged to find ways to assist as we at Heritage Expeditions did and 
will continue to do. 
 
Finally, one of the greatest rewards of this work has not been seeing SBS on the breeding grounds and in 
breeding plumage, although that still remains a very special moment. It has been the amazing friendships 
that have formed during the course of this work. Friendships forged in the field through common interests, 
commitment to conservation and a love and passion for all things Arctic. 
  
Thank you. 
Rodney Russ 
Expedition Leader, Biologist, Owner and Founder of Heritage Expeditions Ltd 
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3) Brief report from the Breeding area in Meinypilgyno, late summer 2013 

 

 
Adult male Spoon-billed sandpiper with chick in Meinypylgino, July 2013  Photo: Pavel Tomkovich 

 

The breeding season 2013 seemed to have been very favourable for our ambitious plans to monitor the last 
known big breeding population. Progress has been also beyond our expectations with the head-starting ς 
(rearing chicks in incubators and give them a head start, when released as fledglings) - in the core breeding 
area in Meinypylgino.  

With again 9 pairs with nests or chicks in the core monitoring area plus one warning male with a brood in 
July and one additional egg-laying female recorded in June, the estimated total is around 10-11 pairs in 
2013. For the first time the population in Meinypylgino has not declined and is stable at around 10 pairs. In 
addition there were at least 5 breeding pairs recorded nearby at the tundra and moraine hills west of 
Meinypylgino and at least one breeding pair (and more birds seen) near Kaipylgyn Lake.  Unlike last year 
when many males were not paired, no unmated males were recorded this year (all got a female).  Eggs of 6 
pairs were collected for head-starting.  Of these, four pairs relayed (as well as one more pair that likely lost 
their eggs).  Two of the 5 replacements were predated.  

18 chicks were raised in outside pens for headstarting and 16 migrated successfully. They spread more 
widely along the lake shore in comparison to 2012. Eight adults, 3 wild chicks and all birds of the 
headstarted project were marked with engraved leg flags in addition to a standard metal ring. More 
information will follow later when a more comprehensive report will be compiled. 

 

Dr. Sci Pavel Tomkovich, Birds Russia   
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4) Searching for Spoon-billed Sandpiper with Heritage Expeditions 
 
For the last three Arctic summers, the New Zealand based travel company, Heritage Expeditions, has had a 
very successful partnership with Birdlife International and Birds Russia to search for new breeding sites for 
Spoon-billed Sandpiper along the coastlines of Kamchatka, Koryak and Chukotka. Heritage Expedition uses 
the Russian research vessel Professor Khromov (now branded as the Spirit of Enderby) to take travellers to 
isolated parts of the world and, during the northern summer, the company offers a series of trips in the 
Russian Far East.  In 2011-мо ƛƴŎƭǳǎƛǾŜΣ ƻƴŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜǎŜ ǾƻȅŀƎŜǎΣ ΨLƴ ǘƘŜ ²ŀƪŜ ƻŦ .ŜǊƛƴƎΩ Ƙŀǎ ƛƴŎƭǳŘŜŘ ǳǇ ǘƻ 
three days searching unsurveyed areas along the Pacific coast between northern Kamchatka and 
aŜƛƴȅǇƛƭΩƎȅƴƻ ŦƻǊ {Ǉƻƻƴ-billed Sandpipers. In 2013 the company offered a new voyage, άChukotka: Where 
wǳǎǎƛŀΩǎ Řŀȅ ōŜƎƛƴǎέ, sailing north from Anadyr through the Bering Strait, with three days set aside to look 
for Spoon-billed Sandpipers.  With several days between these two voyages for a team to also check areas 
to the east of Kresta Bay (approximately 130 miles to the NE of Anadyr), we were certainly hopeful of 
success. 
 
ΨLƴ ǘƘŜ ²ŀƪŜ ƻŦ .ŜǊƛƴƎΩ ǾƻȅŀƎŜ нлмо 
In late June 2013, four areas identified by Evgeny Syroechkovskiy and Elena Lappo (based on satellite 
imagery) as potentially good habitat for breeding Spoon-billed Sandpipers were searched along the Koryak 
coastline. 
Those passengers who wanted to participate were split into a series of teams variously led by Evgeny, 
Elena, Anders Blomdahl (leader for the Swedish bird tour company, Avifauna), Adam Walleyn (Heritage 
Expeditions guide) and myself and we systematically checked the habitat. 
All the areas we searched had areas of suitable habitat, with one site in particular being seemingly ideal 
with large areas of crowberry.  Indeed, the vegetation here was very similar to the site where we found at 
least three territories of Spoon-billed Sandpipers on the 2011 voyage.   
Despite spending the equivalent of approximately 100 man days surveying four sites, no Spoon-billed 
Sandpipers were found in 2013.  Although this was disappointing, some important data was gathered on 
the birds of this region and one site in particular was noteworthy for the number and variety of waterfowl 
which were present.  Seventeen species were recorded there during the afternoon with the highlights 
being sightings of lone males of both Falcated Duck and American Wigeon.  The area also held good 
numbers of Sandhill Cranes with approximately forty individuals being recorded, as well as seventeen 
Brown Bears ς something the surveyors were glad did not come too close !!!! 
hǘƘŜǊ ƛƳǇƻǊǘŀƴǘ ƛƴŦƻǊƳŀǘƛƻƴ ƎŀǘƘŜǊŜŘ ŘǳǊƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ ǾƻȅŀƎŜ ƛƴŎƭǳŘƛƴƎ ǊŜŎƻǊŘƛƴƎ ƻǾŜǊ мол YƛǘǘƭƛǘȊΩǎ aǳǊǊŜƭŜǘǎ 
over the last five days of the trip (north-eastward along the coastline from approximately 59 54N  170 9E to 
!ƴŀŘȅǊύΦ  ¢Ƙƛǎ ǎǇŜŎƛŜǎ ƛǎ ǘǊŜŀǘŜŘ ŀǎ ΨŎǊƛǘƛŎŀƭƭȅ ŜƴŘŀƴƎŜǊŜŘΩ ōȅ .ƛǊŘƭƛŦŜ LƴǘŜǊƴŀǘƛƻƴŀƭ ŀǎ ƛǘ ƛǎ ǘƘƻǳƎƘǘ ǘƻ ōŜ 
άǎǳŦŦŜǊƛƴƎ ŀƴ ŜȄǘǊŜƳŜƭȅ ǊŀǇƛŘ ǇƻǇǳƭŀǘƛƻƴ ŘŜŎƭƛƴŜ ƻǿƛƴƎ ǘƻ ŀ ǾŀǊƛŜǘȅ ƻŦ ǘƘǊŜŀǘǎέΣ ƘƻǿŜǾŜǊΣ ǘƘŜ ƴǳƳōŜǊ ƻŦ 
sightings on the recent trip supports ǘƘŜ ǎǳƎƎŜǎǘƛƻƴ άǘƘŀǘ ǘƘŜ ǇƻǇǳƭŀǘƛƻƴ Ƴŀȅ ƴƻǘ ōŜ ǳƴŘŜǊƎƻƛƴƎ ǎǳŎƘ ŀ 
ǎǘŜŜǇ ŘƻǿƴǿŀǊŘ ǘǊŜƴŘέ ŀǎ ƘŀŘ ōŜŜƴ ƻǊƛƎƛƴŀƭƭȅ ǘƘƻǳƎƘǘΦ 
During the expedition, we also enjoyed a memorable day at aŜƛƴȅǇƛƭΩƎƛƴƻ where the local monitoring team 
arranged for all participants to be taken to two Spoon-billed Sandpiper nests.  To minimise disturbance, the 
group was split into two with approximately twenty people visiting each site.  Viewing was at 
approximately 30 metres and everyone left very happy with their experience, demonstrating that 
conservation and eco-tourism can genuinely work together even when the species is one which is as 
threatened as the Spoon-billed Sandpiper. 
 
Eastern Kresta Bay survey 
 
The intention had been to spend up to five days surveying an area of seemingly ideal habitat along the 
coastline (and east of Kresta Bay) between approximately 65 30N  178 32W and 65 27N  177 45W.  This 
area comprises a patchwork of pools and several small river deltas, and Spoon-billed Sandpiper has 
previously been recorded breeding in this general area, although not for a number of years.   
 
wƻŘƴŜȅ wǳǎǎΣ ǘƘŜ ŦƻǳƴŘŜǊ ƻŦ IŜǊƛǘŀƎŜ 9ȄǇŜŘƛǘƛƻƴǎΣ ƎŜƴŜǊƻǳǎƭȅ ǇǊƻǾƛŘŜŘ ǘƘŜ {ǇƛǊƛǘ ƻŦ 9ƴŘŜǊōȅ ŀǎ ŀ ΨǎǳǇǇƻǊǘ 
ǾŜǎǎŜƭΩ ŦƻǊ ǘƘƛǎ ŜȄǇŜŘƛǘƛƻƴ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ Ǉƭŀƴ ƘŀŘ ōŜŜƴ ǘƻ ƭŀƴŘ ǘƘǊŜŜ ǎŜŀǊŎƘ parties along a 25 mile stretch of 
coastline with the groups then camping out for several days.   
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This coastline sits behind a 48 mile long shingle bar and when we arrived on 5 July 2013, the area was 
completely choked with sea ice making it impossible to operate zodiacs or get ashore.  As a result, plans 
were soon reorganised and the ten participants spent three days surveying the area around a huge lagoon 
system immediately to the east of the spit. 
 
Unfortunately, no Spoon-billed Sandpipers were found here either, although some of the habitat was 
possibly more marginal than other sites I have visited.  That said, there were still areas which were 
excellent for waders and a range of interesting species (many of which it is presumed were breeding) were 
recorded including Red Knot, Pacific Golden Plover, Grey Plover, Common Ringed Plover and Western 
Sandpiper. 
 
 

 
 

.ǊŜŜŘƛƴƎ ŀŘǳƭǘ ŀǘ aŜƛƴȅǇƛƭΩƎƛƴƻ ŎƻƭƻǳǊ-marked with lime green flag    C. Collins 

 

 

Ψ/ƘǳƪƻǘƪŀΥ ²ƘŜǊŜ wǳǎǎƛŀΩǎ Řŀȅ ōŜƎƛƴǎΩ ǾƻȅŀƎŜ нлмо 
This voyage sailed from Anadyr on 11 July, going through the Bering Strait, with two days of landings in the 
Kolyuchin Inlet (entrance at 67 04N  174 38W).  This inland waterway is enormous (covering approximately 
700 square miles) and during the surveys we explored a series of locations which Evgeny Syroechkovskiy 
and Elena Lappo believed looked promising for Spoon-billed Sandpiper. 
Historically the species is known from this region but, unfortunately, once again the survey teams drew a 
blank, although again some useful data was gathered on the birds of this region.   
Within the Inlet itself, probably the most interesting sightings were upwards of 15,000 Grey Phalaropes 
which were seen on 18 July.  There was one flock which was estimated at upwards of 10,000 individuals 
and it seems that the Inlet must be an important post-breeding staging point for this species. 
As well as the Grey Phalaropes, sixteen other species of wader were recorded with the totals for the two 
days noted after the species: Common Ringed Plover (126), Mongolian Plover (1), Pacific Golden Plover 
(21), Grey Plover (8), Dunlin (100), Red Knot (5), Pectoral Sandpiper (109), Rock Sandpiper (1), Red-necked 
{ǘƛƴǘ όстύΣ ²ŜǎǘŜǊƴ {ŀƴŘǇƛǇŜǊ όсфύΣ ¢ŜƳƳƛƴŎƪΩǎ {ǘƛƴǘ όопύΣ wǳŦŦ όмύΣ [ƛǘǘƭŜ {ǘƛƴǘ όмύΣ [ƻƴƎ-billed Dowitcher (4), 
Ruddy Turnstone (16) and Red-necked Phalarope (several thousand). 
 



Sbs TF News Bull. No. 10, Aug 2013 

 

7 

The trip also spent a couple of days at the modest community of Lavrentiya (65 35N 171 00W) where some 
of the party explored the pools to the south of the town.  This site, which is just 82 miles west of Alaska, 
and approximately ten years ago (CZ per comms) several pairs of Semi-palmated Plover were found 
breeding here.  This year at least four pairs (and up to 12 individuals) were located in the same area (with 
at least one bird still sitting on eggs/very young chicks) and the species was actually commoner than 
Common Ringed Plover. 
 
 

 
{ǳǇǇƻǊǘ ±ŜǎǎŜƭ ΨtǊƻŦ YƘǊƻƳƻǾΩ bƻǊǘƘ /Ƙǳƪƻǘƪŀ July 2013     C. Zöckler 

 
 

The collaboration between Heritage Expeditions, Birdlife International, Birds Russia and the SBS Task Force 
has undoubtedly produced a lot of very useful data over the last three years and I would like to thank 
Rodney Russ for the opportunity to be part of the onboard team.  Although only one new breeding site for 
Spoon-billed Sandpiper has been found, this in itself is highly significant given the large areas of suitable 
habitat which have been checked.  Unfortunately, the searches have, therefore, seemingly confirmed the 
view of the SBS Task Force that the breeding population is now at extremely low levels, as otherwise the 
surveys would surely have uncovered more birds. 
 
Chris Collins 
 

 
5) Conservation Breeding update for SBS TF 
 

Conservation Breeding 
 
All 17 of the Spoon-billed Sandpiper chicks reared at Slimbridge from the 2012 expedition are still 
surviving well and the captive population remains at 28 birds. We have had no deaths amongst the captive 
birds since February 2012. DNA sexing has suggested that we have seven males, two females and two 
individuals of unknown sex from the 2011 cohort and eight males, eight females and one individual of 
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unknown sex from 2012. So signs are good that that we may be able to reach our target population size of 
ten breeding pairs.  
 
The new summer accommodation is complete ς following completion of the groundworks and poly-tunnel 
construction, the ponds were set-up, substrate laid, soft netting fitted and electrics installed. In the winter 
accommodation, windows have been fitted and a new lighting system installed ς these increase light levels 
ŀƴŘ ŀƭƭƻǿ ŦƻǊ ΨŘŀǿƴκŘǳǎƪΩ ǿƛǘƘ ŀƴ ŀǳǘƻƳŀǘŜŘ ŘƛƳƳƛƴƎ ŦŜŀǘǳǊŜΦ 
 

 
 Remote weighing of juvenile Spoon-billed Sandpipers at Slimbridge. 

 

 
  ά.ƭǳŜ ƭŜŦǘέ ς second summer plumaged male Spoon-billed Sandpiper at Slimbridge, April 2013 

 
In spring 2013, all of the 2011 birds attained breeding plumage (to a greater or lesser degree), after the 
changes were made to the lighting regime in their accommodation, and the 2012 birds also moulted at the 
ǎŀƳŜ ǘƛƳŜΦ ¢ƘŜ ŀŘǳƭǘǎΩ ōŜƘŀǾƛƻǳǊ ŀƭǎƻ ŎƘŀƴƎŜŘ ǿƛǘƘ ƳǳŎƘ ŘƛǎǇƭŀȅƛƴƎΣ ŎƘŀǎƛƴƎ ŀƴŘ ŎŀƭƭƛƴƎ ƘƻǿŜǾŜǊ ǘƘŜǊŜ 
were no eggs laid, as to be expected as Spoon-ōƛƭƭŜŘ {ŀƴŘǇƛǇŜǊǎ ŘƻƴΩǘ ƴƻǊƳŀƭƭȅ ōǊŜŜŘ ǳƴǘƛƭ ǘƘŜȅ ŀǊŜ ǘƘǊŜŜ 
years old.  

 
Baz Hughes, WWT 
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6) Head-starting 
The 2012 and 2013 headstarting expeditions were both very successful. In 2013, seven team members and 
kit arrived on time (no small feat considering the logistics and permissions needed) and we have now 
released a total of 25 juveniles from 35 eggs collected in the last two years. 
 

 
Spoon-ōƛƭƭŜŘ {ŀƴŘǇƛǇŜǊ ǊŜƭŜŀǎŜ ŀǾƛŀǊȅΣ aŜƛƴȅǇƛƭΩƎȅƴƻΣ /ƘǳƪƻǘƪŀΣ wǳǎǎƛŀΦ 

 

There were no sightings of the nine legged-flagged juveniles headstarted in 2012, although this is not 
surprising given the small number of birds marked and the vast extent of their staging and wintering range. 
However, awareness raising materials regarding the marking programme have been produced by Nigel 
Clark, BirdLife International and the Spoon-billed Sandpiper Task Force and circulated throughout the 
flyway. For more information see: 
http://www.eaaflyway.net/documents/Final%20SBS%20records%20factsheet_online_english.pdf 
 

 
Information on Spoon-billed Sandpiper colour-marking. 

 
 
Baz Hughes, WWT 

 

http://www.eaaflyway.net/documents/Final%20SBS%20records%20factsheet_online_english.pdf

